Răzvan-Paul Tudose

THE DIFFERENT DIMENSIONS OF SINO-RUSSIAN RELATIONS

ABSTRACT

China and Russia are two major powers standing before the construction of a new type of bilateral relation, one based on mutual trust that today is more solid than ever. In April 2018, the Chinese Foreign Affairs Minister, Wang Yi, whilst in a work trip to Moscow, stated that the relations between the two are at: "the best level in history" (Westcott, 2018). This statement stirred a lot of controversies and even panic among many international actors, that felt threatened by the closeness of the two countries (Hille, Manson, Foy & Shepherd, 2020; Ganguly, 2020). All political and academic circles seem to agree on one aspect: the punitive measures and the attitude of the West throw Russia in China's arms and make it pivot more and more towards the East (Lukin, 2018, p.176, 190-191; Ying, 2016). At this time, these events have become the main drive for the development of the relations between them. In the author's opinion, the West must start making concessions if it wants to stop this turn, seen by many as irreversible. However, this would also correspond to the wishes of the two countries. Starting from these insights, this case-study will attempt to provide a better understanding of the relations between Russia and China, offering an in-depth analysis of the relations from a military, economic and cybernetic standpoint, as well as an analysis of their interaction in different international organizations.

1. Introduction

The fears and controversies born by the improvement of the Russian-Chinese relations brought to light the possibility of a military alliance between the two. To this end, there was no small number of experts who rushed to accept or deny this idea. Dmitri Trenin does not believe in a military alliance and states that the military alliances are patterns of the past, considering the relation between the two rather an Entente. The definition of Entente for Trenin consists of: "a basic agreement about the fundamentals of world order supported by a strong body of common interest" (Trenin, 2018). Alexander Lukin (2018) considers that the Sino-Russian rapprochement does not have to mean that one of them will have to offer help to the other in its confrontations with the West, but the attitude of the West will only accelerate the

Tudose Răzvan-Paul

National University of Political Science and Public Administration, Bucharest razvan.tudose100@gmail.com

KEYWORDS

- Sino-Russian relations
- Bilateral relations
- Military Sino-Russian relations
- Economic Sino-Russian relations
- BRICS
- *SCO*
- UNSC

rapprochement between Beijing and Moscow. In fact, Western actions in Syria, Libya and Iraq have only deepened cooperation between Russia and China, and Lukin believes that less aggressive Western actions would slow this accelerated rapprochement which started with the crisis in Ukraine (Lukin, 2018, p.191).

Jo Inge Bekkevold does not see Russia and China entering into a military alliance, although both see the United States as the main threat to their security (Lo & Bekkevold, 2018, p.313). China is not hiding this, and it is well known that it wants strategic flexibility at the international level, an alliance with Russia being unlikely at the moment. Joseph Cheng affirms that while the relationship between the two has improved considerably in recent years, we cannot talk about an alliance. For example, Russia refused to get involved in the territorial dispute between China and Japan and maintained its position of neutrality even though Beijing would have wanted a common front against Japan (Cheng, 2016, p.249). In the opinion of Marcin Kaczmarski, the economic crisis of 2008 only showed that China has gradually begun to become the dominant party in the Sino-Russian relations. The increase of interdependence between the two supports the strategic partnership in case of possible shocks at internal or international level (Kaczmarski, 2015, p.24).

On the other side, Alexander Gabuev, specialist in the Sino-Russian relations, stated that the United States and the Western capitals are naive to the fact that the antagonizing policies of the two influence and grow the cooperation level between Russia and China, in a dangerous way for the current world order (Gabuev, 2018). Gabuev continued and stated that: "The deepening of military ties between these two former rivals is real, and a stronger strategic partnership between Beijing and Moscow could, given time, upend a half century of U.S. military planning and strategy" (Gabuev, 2018).

The former U.S. Defense Secretary, James Mattis, being asked if he is worried about a possible alliance between China and Russia, stated that: "I see little in the long term that aligns Russia and China" (Gabuev, 2018). Like James Mattis, Robert Kaplan asserted that: "The Chinese-Russian military alliance is only what you see above the surface", continuing and saying that: "What's below the surface is serious geopolitical competition between China and Russia" according to Chandran (2018).

Therefore, Bobo Lo considers that regarding Sino-Russian relations, there are two schools of thought comprising the believers and the skeptics. Skeptics place more emphasis on what separates the two states: tensions, disagreements, asymmetric relations or historical friction, but they admit that there are some areas where Russia and China are cooperating more and more effectively. (Lo & Bekkevold, 2018, p.3-5) On the other hand, those who believe in a healthy relationship between Russia and China bring to the fore the international institutions in which they cooperate (UNSC, BRICS, SCO), unprecedented energy and military agreements, official speeches by government and presidential institutions, or the antagonism of both by the US. In the opinion of those who believe in this arrangement, the arguments related to the historical past laden with mutual tensions, or to the asymmetrical relationship that foreshadows are becoming weaker in the face of the effects of cooperation (Lo & Bekkevold, 2018, p.3-5).

This study will not analyze in depth what unites or separates the two on the

long, medium or short term, but rather it will try to find and define the stage of the actual relations from an military, economic and cybernetic level. Answers shall be sought to questions such as: "Who leads the relation from a military and economic standpoint?"; "Why?"; "Who manages to impose its vision better in their interactions within BRICS and SCO?"

2. The military dimension

Nowadays, China and Russia have similar opinions regarding the new world order. They both opt for a world order characterized by multipolarity and not the unipolarity of the last decades. Nonetheless, in September 2018, the President of China Xi Jinping stated that Russia and China should work together to change: "unilateral approaches to international problems" (Osborn, 2018). Vladimir Putin, at his turn, showed he is content "Thank God, this situation of a unipolar world, of a monopoly, is coming to an end" (Reevell, 2018). The idea of promoting a multipolar world dates back from 1997, a statement to this end being signed at Moscow: "Russian-Chinese Joint Declaration on a Multipolar World and the Establishment of a New International Order" (UN General Assembly, 1997).

On the military level, their interactions accelerated as their relations with the United States had to suffer. And the Russian military exercise Vostok-2018 is supporting this idea. The inter-operability of the Russian and Chinese troops alarmed the West, the participation of approximately 3,000 Chinese troops (Yang, 2018) showing once again that the military relations between the two have reached new heights.

Vostok-2018 is considered the largest Russian military exercise since the end of the Cold War era, taking place in the East of Russia and involving approximately 300,000 of Russian troops (Yang, 2018). No less important is the desire of the Chinese military to learn and take from the war experiences of the Russian military in theaters of war like the one in Syria and Ukraine. Whilst the number of the troops involved could be questioned, Vostok-2018 highlights a turning point for the Russia and China's external policy (Osborn, 2018).

In the author opinion, Russia appears to be sending a message to the West that it no longer considers China a rival, but an important partner. The positive answer of China to Russia's invitation to take part to this exercise is commented by Alexander Gabuev, who states that: "The two countries have entered a new chapter in military cooperation" (Huang, 2018).

Jeffrey Mankoff, former counsellor on US-Russia relations for the US State Department, comments the participation of Chinese troops: "Russia is telling Beijing that China is not the focus of Russian planning in the Far East anymore, and signaling to the U.S. and NATO that if the relationship stays bad, Russia has other options" (Morgan, 2018). The Vostok-2018 military exercise took place nine months after the US Defense Secretary, James Mattis, revealed a new national defense strategy which emphasizes less global anti-terrorist fight and more strategic competition with Russia and China (US Department of Defense, 2018). Mark Simakovsky, senior fellow at the Atlantic Council said that: "this exercise indicates a wider alliance against the United States, but clearly these two countries will continue to cooperate to subvert U.S. interests in Asia" (Morgan, 2018). Michael Kofman, who studies the Russian military capacity at the Center for Naval Analyses, considers that Vostok-2018 was a good opportunity to use the lessons learnt by the Russian militaries in the wars in Syria and Ukraine: "(The Russians) really have been learning how to fight in Syria, how to do combined arms warfare and also the kind of information-driven warfare that they have long watched the United States and its allies practice" (Morgan, 2018). The rhetoric of the Russian officials is slightly different, Nikolay Lakhonin asserting that "Vostok-2018 is not directed against other countries and is in line with our military doctrine, which is defensive in character" (Morgan, 2018). For China, Vostok-2018 was also a good opportunity to learn about Russian mobilization tactics, Russian military's war experiences and an opportunity to put another brick in the building of military relations between the two.

Another exercise that defines very well the level of Sino-Russian military cooperation is the "Joint Sea". These are large naval exercises undertaken by the Chinese and Russian navies. In 2015, such an exercise took place in the Sea of Japan, in 2016, a similar exercise took place in the South China Sea, while in 2017, the two maritime powers met in the Baltic Sea. Due to Vostok-2018, the next "Joint Sea" exercise took place in 2019, when the two naval powers met in the port city of Qingdao on China's Yellow Sea. These exercises also provide a concrete exhibition of China's aspiration to become a major global naval force. James Goldrick, from Lowy Institute, drew the attention on these exercises: "The Russians have not, in the past, proved eager to share tactics and doctrine with other navies, even those which have been customers of their ships" (Goldrick, 2017). These exercises can suggest an alignment between China and Russia in relation to the behaviour of China in the South China Sea or the East China Sea, as well as a similar approach from China related to the ambitions of Russia in the Baltic Sea.

From the standpoint of military expenditures, the gap between the two states is getting bigger. According to the Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (SIPRI), China spent \$266.449 billion in 2019, while Russia spent \$64.144 billion, spending almost as much as India or Saudi Arabia (SIPRI, 2019). To have a better picture, the cumulative military expenses of countries like Germany and Italy are higher than those of Russia. So do the cumulative expenses of France and Spain. The US military expenditures in 2019 were \$718.689 billion (SIPRI, 2019), which is about three times higher than China's and eleven times higher than Russia's.

According to the SIPRI Yearbook from 2018, in terms of weapons exports, Russia has a considerable advantage over China, accounting for 22% of the world's weapons exports, while China holds only 5.7% (SIPRI, 2018, p.8). In terms of imports, China holds 4% of the world's weapons imports, while Russia produces a lot on its own (SIPRI, 2018, p.8). According to these data, Russia is a major producer and exporter of weapons worldwide, while China has a much more balanced position, with exports being approximately equal to imports (SIPRI, 2018, p.8).

THE MAIN EXPORTERS AND IMPORTERS OF MAJOR WEAPONS, 2013-2017				
EXPORTER	GLOBAL SHARE	IMPORTER	GLOBAL SHARE	
	(%)		(%)	
1. USA	34	1. India	12	
2. Russia	22	2. Saudi Arabia	10	
3. France	6,7	3. Egypt	4,5	
4. Germany	5,8	4. UAE	4,4	
5. China	5,7	5. China	4,0	
6. UK	4,8	6. Australia	3,8	
7. Spain	2,9	7. Algeria	3,7	
8. Israel	2,9	8. Iraq	3,4	
9. Italy	2,5	9. Pakistan	2,8	
10. Netherlands	2,1	10. Indonesia	2,8	

Fig. 1: Big importers and exporters of weapons 2013-2017 Source: SIPRI Yearbook 2018, p.8

When it comes to nuclear arsenal, Russia still holds a parity with USA in terms of nuclear warheads, whilst China has a much more limited nuclear stock (SIPRI, 2018, p.11). Nonetheless, the fact that Russia is a nuclear force contributes to its status of great power at the international level. It is worth mentioning that the development of the Chinese nuclear arsenal did not fall under the provisions of the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces Treaty, as it was the case for Russia and USA until February 1st 2019.

WORLD NUCLEAR FORCES, 2017				
COUNTRY	DEPLOYED WARHEADS	OTHER WARHEADS	TOTAL INVENTORY	
1. USA	1750	4700	6450	
2. Russia	1600	5250	6850	
3. UK	120	95	215	
4. France	280	20	300	
5. China	-	280	280	
6. India	-	130-140	130-140	
7. Pakistan	-	140-150	140-150	
8. Israel	-	80	80	
9. North Korea	- 	(10-20)	(10-20)	

Fig. 2: World Nuclear Forces Source: SIPRI Yearbook 2018, p.11

The nuclear arsenal is also one of the reasons why Russia is awarded the second

place in terms of military capabilities by Global Firepower, while China ranks third (Global Firepower, 2019).

In general, Russia and China do not see a potential threat in each other, although planning against each other has been made over time (Kashin, 2018). The risk of a conflict that could erupt between the two is very unlikely at this moment. This view is also shared by Vasily Kashin from the Institute of Far Eastern Studies of the Russian Academy of Sciences, who asserts that both Russians and Chinese are diligent students of military reforms (Kashin, 2018). Moreover, the military reform initiated by Xi Jinping in 2015 is based in part on the analysis and results of the so-called Serdyukov reforms that took place in Russia between 2009-2012 (Kashin, 2018).

The effects of military cooperation between China and Russia are obvious also in Central Asia. In this respect, the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) remains the main regional security provider involving Sino-Russian cooperation. At the basis of the Sino-Russian cooperation in Central Asia is the fighting of the three evils: separatism, terrorism and extremism. (Gabuev, 2017). On the other hand, Russia remains the main security guarantor for Central Asia, while China is satisfied with the economic privileges it holds in the region (Indeo, 2018). However, in order to increase security in the region and in Afghanistan, China has launched the "*Quadrilateral Cooperation and Coordination Mechanism*" initiative, which includes countries such as Tajikistan, Pakistan and Afghanistan, but does not include Russia. For its part, Russia has control over the CSTO (Collective Security Treaty Organization), which is an intergovernmental military alliance of six former Soviet states.

The continuation of Russian military technology exports to China is also based on the idea that Sino-Russian military relations are at a very high level. The purchase of S-400 missile systems in 2018 and Sukhoi SU-35 aircrafts in 2015 from Russia have put China very close to its military strategy of creating the "Air Defense Identification Zone" (ADIZ). The East China Sea ADIZ covers almost the entire East China Sea, where China has an active territorial dispute with Japan over the Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands and where its own ADIZ is overlapping with Japan's own ADIZ. The creation of the ADIZ have created new air traffic restrictions over the area it cover. The fact that for SU-35, the only states that use them are Russia, China and Egypt (Gady, 2019; The Eurasian Times, 2020), and for the S-400 missile systems the only states using them are Russia, China and Turkey (Gady, 2018; Al Jazeera, 2019), shows once again the close connection and confidence given by the Russians to China. Another reason for the sale of these military technologies may also be represented by China's increased level of military technology. It is believed that Russia will no longer be an arms exporter for China because its arms industry: "is advancing by leaps and bounds thanks to massive investment in indigenous R&D" (Gabuev, 2018). Moreover, Russian military superiority sustained mainly by nuclear arsenal and military technologies is expected to decline in the face of a China whose main objective is to modernize its armed forces to become a maritime superpower (Kaczmarski, 2015, p.22-23). As for the concept of "soft power", China has the advantage again.

Kashin (2018) points out that: "The Chinese took note of some of the recent Russian strategic innovations such as the non-nuclear strategic deterrence concept as well as Russian approaches to strategic stability" (Kashin, 2018). In fact, the US decision to withdraw from the Treaty of Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces (INF) is not just the fact that the US believe that Russia is in violation of the treaty. One of the reasons is China, which is not a signatory of this treaty, which puts the US at a military disadvantage, because of the treaty constraints. On this topic, the President of the US, Donald Trump, was of the opinion that: "We cannot be the only country in the world unilaterally bound by this treaty, or any other" (Gearan, Sone & Morello, 2019).

In the US Nuclear Posture Review, China is viewed as a country that: "is modernizing and expanding its already considerable nuclear forces. Like Russia, China is pursuing entirely new nuclear capabilities tailored to achieve particular national security objectives while also modernizing its conventional military, challenging traditional U.S. military superiority in the Western Pacific (US Department of Defense, 2018, p.1). Furthermore, in the same report, there are signals about the danger which comes from multiple directions: "While the United States has continued to reduce the number and salience of nuclear weapons, others, including Russia and China, have moved in the opposite direction. They have added new types of nuclear capabilities to their arsenals, increased the salience of nuclear forces in their strategies and plans, and engaged in increasingly aggressive behaviour, including in outer space and cyber space" (US Department of Defense, 2018, p.2).

Frank A. Rose from Brookings also draws the attention on Russia's nuclear strategy and considers that: "of particular concern is Russia's development of a new ground-launched cruise missile (GLCM), the SSC-8, which is a direct violation of its obligations under the 1987 Intermediate Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty" (Rose, 2018). China is also concerned about the US missile defense shield, which is why: "China has prioritized the deployment of MIRVs in order to improve its warhead penetration capabilities in response to advances in U.S. and, to a lesser extent, Indian missile defenses" (Rose, 2018).

After the US withdrawal, Vladimir Putin announced the end of Russia's commitment to the INF treaty: "Our American partners declared that they will suspend their participation in the treaty, so we will suspend ours as well. They said they would start research and development, and we will do the same" (Troianovski, 2019). This unfolding of events cannot but raise question marks and cannot but lead us to think of a new nuclear weapons race, reminiscent of the Cold War period.

And as if that was not enough, in August 2018, US Secretary of Defense James Mattis announced that a US space force is needed to protect US satellites from China and Russia. He said that: "We understand the message that China was sending – = that they could take out a satellite in space" (Burns, 2018), referring to an exercise from 2007 in which China has destroyed one of its non-functioning weather satellites with the help of a ground rocket. There are also fears from Russia, which is said to be developing new anti-satellite missiles (Burns, 2018). Asked if the development of this space force will create a space weapons race, James Mattis replied: "We are not initiating this. We are saying we will be able to defend our satellites in space. At the same time, if someone is going to try to engage in space with military means, we will not stand idly by" (Burns, 2018). During Donad Trump adminsitration, the Space Force became a reality and currently has 2,500 guardians (Mittal, 2021). The Space Force formation is important because space is expected to play a significant role in future conflicts, US

being committed nowadays to defend its own satellites in space, arguing that space militarization will only happen if China or Russia will do the same. In 2014, China and Russia proposed the "Treaty on the Prevention of the Placement of Weapons in Outer Space, the Threat or Use of Force Against Outer Space Objects", but the US rejected it (Zhen, 2018).

In December 2018, it was revealed that China had also launched an experiment to change the Earth's atmosphere in order to improve and protect their signals while trying to block others' signals. According to the South China Morning Post: "The militaries have been in a race to control the ionosphere for decades" (Seidel, 2018). Moreover, this experiment had Russia as its partner, noting that: "The effect of the Russian transmitters was measured by a Chinese electromagnetic surveillance satellite, Zhangheng-1" (Seidel, 2018). Not only does Russia have such technology, but the US also operates similar technologies in Alaska (Seidel, 2018). Currently, China is developing technologies with the capability to manipulate the ionosphere over the entire South China Sea (Seidel, 2018). As such, the control over the ionosphere has become an ambitious project for some military forces the aim being to interrupt the communication of enemy satellites.

Russian-Chinese military cooperation also involves the training of Chinese personnel in Russia. Until 2016, according to Russian Defense Minister Sergey Shoigu: "Russians had trained more than 3,600 Chinese officers in their military academies and training centres" (Kashin, 2018). Regular consultations are also held between Russian and Chinese generals, in which issues such as the development of military relations or strategies are discussed (Kashin, 2018).

In conclusion, the position of the two armies is a totally different one, defined also by the different security and national interests needs of the two states. China aspires to become a major naval force, due to its territorial disputes that need the development of maritime capabilities for their defense. Such examples are the Taiwan issue, the disputes with Japan in the East China Sea, or the disputes in the South China Sea have led to the development of China's maritime power in both the Indian and Pacific Oceans (Tudose, 2017, p.8, p.53). On the other hand, Russia is more concerned with the development of nuclear capabilities, as well as the improvement of the aerospace industry and ground forces, which will help to operate easily in the vicinity of Russia (Kashin, 2018).

3. The economic dimension

For the economic relations between Russia and China, 2018 was the year of setting a record in terms of trade volume, exceeding \$100 billion for the first time in history (China Daily, 2019). According to the Russian government, trade volume with China is expected to reach 200 billion by 2024 (TASS, 2018).

According to the World Trade Organization, the role of China and Russia in the other's economy is very disproportionate. While China is for Russia the main economic partner after the European Union, Russia is not even in the top ten states as economic partners for China (WTO, 2019). For China, the main economic partners are the United States, the European Union, Japan or South Korea (WTO, 2019).

At the same time, the GDP of China is at approximately 14 trillion USD, whilst the Russian GDP is at approximately 1.7 trillion USD, being eight times lower in comparison to that of China (WTO, 2019) To have a better perspective regarding Russia's GDP, for instance, Belgium and Holland's GDP is slightly less than that of Russia, jointly accumulating approximately 1.4 trillion USD (WTO, 2019).

The Russian economy is based on the export of fuels and mining products (59,4%), manufactures (20.1%) or agricultural products (8.8%), while it mainly imports manufactures (79.5%) and agricultural products (12.4%) (WTO, 2018). On the other hand, the Chinese economy is based on export of manufactures (93.2%), while the import is based on manufactures (61%), fuels and mining products (26.4%) and agricultural products (9.1%) (WTO, 2018). China ranks first in terms of export of merchandise and second in terms of their import, while Russia is 16th in terms of export and 20th in terms of merchandise import. It is worth mentioning that the main Russian exports to China consist of fuels and arms.

According to the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), the economy's estimated growth rate is at 2.3% for Russia and 6.6% for the Chinese economy (OECD, 2018). The inflation rate in China is at 2.1, while in Russia is at 2.9 (OECD, 2018).

From an economic standpoint, Russia wants Chinese investments to grow in order to mainly develop the Russian Far East and the Arctic area. Nonetheless, China is a cautious economic actor and the Chinese investments do not fully meet the Russian requirements for these areas. This caution is also due to the US sanctions which China can be subjected to, later on (Hess, 2018). Such sanctions are "The Countering America's Adversaries Through Sanctions Act" (CAATSA), which was passed in 2017 to provide the Trump administration with the necessary means to target Russia, Iran and North Korea with economic and political sanctions. There are fears also from the Russian side, according to which, in time, China will simply take over the resources in Siberia (Trenin, 2012).

In 2012, the "Russia-China Investment Fund" (RCIF) has been founded, which has an aim to generate competitive returns by investing in projects that advance bilateral economic cooperation. Last year, Russia provided to foreign investors one million hectares of arable land in Russian Far East. In regards to this, China is dealing with an insufficiency of soy beans following the trade war with USA, but the real problem with the low Chinese investments in the Russian Far East is represented by its infrastructure and transportation – this area being less connected to the commercial markets (Zheng, 2018).

When asked if Moscow should be concerned about the commercial disparity, Alexander Lukin, one of the main Russian experts on China, said that "convergent geopolitical interests between the two states – namely a shared desire to keep the United States' global influence in check – more than compensates for any economic imbalance, from Moscow's viewpoint" (Eurasianet, 2018). Russia clearly is in a subordinate economic position, even if the two countries choose to view themselves as equals for now. To this end, Lukin reassures that in Russia: "psychology would not allow them to be a junior partner to anybody" (Eurasianet, 2018). If China is to take measures that would substantially alter the geopolitical and economic balance in Eurasia in the future, Russia will be left with few tools available to influence China's decisions.

In 2017, China became the main importer of oil for Russia with about 60 million tonnes (Kulintsev, 2018). Eastern Siberia–Pacific Ocean oil pipeline has seen significant capacity growth and is expected to continue to grow in the coming years. The "Yamal LNG" natural gas project, of which China owns approximately 30%, will open a line with a capacity of 5.5 million tonnes of liquefied natural gas per year (Kulintsev, 2018). The total capacity through three pipelines is expected to be of about 17 million tonnes and is expected to be completed by 2021 (Kulintsev, 2018). The main export market will be of course China. In May 2018, 83% of the natural gas pipeline "Power of Siberia" was already built (Kulintsev, 2018). The Russian-Chinese agreement for this project has been called the "contract of the century", costing about \$400 billion (Kulintsev, 2018). It is estimated that the Chinese state will receive gas through this pipeline in 2019, with an initial amount of 5 billion cubic meters of gas per year. It will reach 38 billion cubic meters of gas per year when it achieves full capacity (Kulintsev, 2018).

Russia is considered a key piece of the oil price puzzle. Nick Cunningham from OilPrice.com believes that Russia is not as interested in rising oil prices as Saudi Arabia, for example (Cunningham, 2018). From this point of view, Russia's position is much stronger, as the rouble is a flexible currency: "That cushions the blow during a downturn, allowing Russian oil companies to pay expenses in weaker roubles while still taking in U.S. dollars for oil sales. Second, tax payments for Russian oil companies are structured in such a way that their tax burden is lighter with lower oil prices" (Cunningham, 2018). Even if a drop in oil prices persists, Russia can still rely on its sufficient reserves of foreign currencies. The effects of the Russian dependency on gas and fuel will be seen only in time. Experts from the US Energy Information Administration believe that economic sanctions and low oil prices have led to a reduction in foreign investment, especially in projects in the Arctic area, and have made other financing projects difficult (US EIA, 2017). To a large extent, Russia's economy is dependent on revenues from oil and gas exports, accounting for more than one-third of revenues from the budget of the Russian Federation.

The accumulation of gold reserves is part of a strategy of diversifying the Russian reserves. Gold is owned by central banks and is only one of the reserve assets along with foreign exchange reserves. Gold keeps on growing in the Russian official reserves. Russia and China are among the largest gold producers, accumulating huge gold reserves as a strategy to put pressure on the US dollar and put an end to its hegemony. The reserves of the Chinese central banks were at 1842.6 tonnes in July 2018, while the reserves of the Russian central banks were at 1909.8 tonnes (Chossudovsky, 2018).



Fig. 3: Supply and consumption of oil and other liquids in Russia Source: US Energy Information Administration (Graphic recreated by author)

According to Enerdata statistics from 2019, it is simple to point out the gap between China's total energy consumption which is 3.284 million tonnes, and the total energy production which is 2.684 million tonnes (Enerdata, 2019). China is the world's largest energy producer and consumer according to the same statistics. Russia can boast a production of 1.506 million tonnes and a consumption of only 779 million tonnes. Also, in 2019, Russia produced no less than 560 million tonnes of oil, 501 billion of cubic meters of gas, as well as 225 million tonnes of coal (Enerdata, 2019).

China is a large coal producer, while oil and natural gas production is much lower. Also, China's electricity consumption has increased at an accelerated rate, reaching 6,510 terawatts in 2019 (Enerdata, 2019). Due to the limited supply of fossil fuels, this discrepancy between production and consumption has made energy a part of China's national security, mainly because it depends on international stability and the current status quo. The fact that electricity production is based on coal consumption made pollution inevitable, China facing today some of the highest levels of carbon dioxide in the air. Therefore, diversification of the energy field and investments in renewable energy have become a priority for China.

Fig. 4. China's total primary energy consumption by fuel type, 2019 Source: US Energy Information Administration (Graphic recreated by author) Note: Total may not equal 100% because of independent rounding. Includes only commercial fuel sources and does not account for biomass used outside of power generation



The infrastructure projects of the two states include the cross-border bridge on the Amur River which is due for circulation in 2020. It has to be mentioned that throughout history this has been the area of territorial disputes and military confrontations between the Chinese and the Russians. The bridge's traffic capacity is expected to exceed three million tons of goods by 2020 (Onuchin, 2019).

The Russian government is fighting to differentiate export categories with China. In September 2018, the Chinese President as well as the Russian one made an appeal for promoting the sub-national cooperation with the purpose of consolidating the bilateral relations (Ministry of Commerce of the People's Republic of China, 2018). The Chinese President Xi Jinping wishes to: "create a better business environment and more convenient conditions for the companies of the two countries to invest in each other's regions (...) In addition, he called for increasing people-to-people and cultural exchanges, cementing the mainstream public opinion and social foundation for cooperation, and promoting institutionalized and regular exchanges in culture, tourism, education and media at sub-national levels" (Ministry of Foreign Affair of the People's Republic of China, 2018). Therefore, both Russia and China want their economic relations to reach new heights, and the goals are no longer intended for mega-projects, but they are also starting to focus on the cooperation of the states at the subnational level.

Following the conclusion of the "Eastern Economic Forum" in September 2018, an event attended by Chinese President Xi Jinping for the first time, it was made publicly the intention of Russia and China to use the national currency in the trade between them (Miracola, Ambrosetti, 2018). After new sanctions were imposed by the United States, Russia sold \$100 billion of its reserves to buy euro and yuan: "Russia is making a strategic shift in its reserves towards holding fewer dollars and more assets in other currencies" (Doff & Andrianova, 2019). China was also among the countries which accused the role of USD in the 2008 economic crisis (Wallace, 2018). In the view of both states, USA is the one using the USD payment system in order to impose economic sanctions onto other countries (Wallace, 2018). Dmitri Medvedev, during a visit in China stated that: "No one currency should dominate the market, because this makes all of us dependent on the economic situation in the country that issues this reserve currency" (Yeung, 2018). The problem is that so far, no other currency proved to be a good replacer for the USD, the first problem in using the national currencies would be that the Russian rouble is extremely volatile.

Xi Jinping made an appeal to the countries of North-East Asia to benefit of the solid cooperation between the Russian Far East and the Asian North-East, asserting that he wishes to create: "A harmonious, united and stable Northeast Asia with mutual trust conforms to the interests of all countries and the expectations of the international community, and is also significant for safeguarding multilateralism and promoting a more just and equitable international order" (Xinhua, 2018). China thus accused the commercial protectionism promoted by the United States lately.

In the article called "Russia in Decline", Paul Goble from Jamestown Foundation assess that the Russian economy is a disaster (Goble, 2017). This would not only be due to economic sanctions as reported by Russian President Vladimir Putin, but also due to the use of profit from the sale of natural resources as a mean of enriching himself and his elite (Goble, 2017). Also, the Russian economy cannot afford to distribute the large amounts to the military area. The same specialist believes that Russia has one of the biggest gaps between the poor and the rich, the Russian state being unable to provide a decent living standard for its citizens (Goble, 2017). Moreover, the infrastructure is a catastrophe, Paul Goble considering that "Russia has fewer miles of paved highway than does the US state of Virginia" (Goble, 2017). Demography is also problematic for Russia, Nicholas Eberstadt referring to the invasion of Crimea, ironically said that: "seizing foreign territory has proved to be the Putin Kremlin's most successful policy for increasing the national population" (Eberstadt, 2016).

In a World Bank's analysis, attention is drawn also on the problem of diversifying the exports in Russia: "Yet Russia's progress in export diversification is limited, with the share of oil/gas products still totaling a high 59 percent in exports of goods in 2017; about 25 percent of fiscal revenue" (World Bank Group, 2018, p.11). Therefore, in Russia, there is a need for increased private investment and structural reforms to stimulate investors' confidence. Lack of competition, constraints on infrastructure connectivity are also obstacles to a faster pace of the Russian economy. The decree of May 2018 "On National Goals and Strategic Objectives of the Russian Federation through to 2024" includes, among others: the increase of life expectancy at 80 years by 2030, the decrease of the population living in poverty from 13.2% to 6,6%, rising wages and pensions above the inflation level, improving living conditions, developing road, rail, port infrastructure, accelerating the introduction of digital technology in the agro-industrial complex, and Russia to be among the top five economies of the world (President of Russia, 2018).

China has been the largest contributor to global growth, since the financial crisis in 2008. Yet, China is still a developing country, with per capita income being at a low level in comparison with the advanced economies, and some of the reforms being still incomplete (World Bank, 2019). For example, in 2015, in China there were 55 million inhabitants in the rural area who lived in poverty (World Bank, 2019). Moreover, the fast economic growth of China meant also high inequality, fast urbanisation, challenges for the environment sustainability and external imbalances (World Bank, 2019). The 13th five-year plan of China (2016-2020) is attempting to tackle these issues and includes measures such as: decrease of pollution, decrease of social imbalances, increase of energetic efficiency, improvement of access to education and medical assistance (National Development and Reform Commission of PRC, 2016). According to World Bank: "The 13th Five-Year Plan's annual growth target is 6.5%, reflecting the rebalancing of the economy and the focus on the quality of growth while maintaining the objective of achieving a 'moderately prosperous society' by 2020" (World Bank, 2019).

Our chapter on economic relations reaches the regional development, where both China and Russia came out with their own version: the Eurasian Economic Union (EEU) for Russia and the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) for China. The EEU was founded in 2015 and became a sophisticated institution by which Moscow tried to bring back its neighbours under its influence (Bond, 2017). EEU members are: Armenia, Belarus, Kazakhstan, Kirghistan and Russia. EEU is mostly shaped after the European Union's model and it copies the EU in its attempt to create the free circulation of merchandise, services, work and capital. Although the EEU member states opened their markets, they are still doing it gradually. The great difference between EU and EEU is that EEU is limited only to the economic area (Bond, 2017, p.3-4).

The idea of creating the Belt and Road Initiative was born in 2013, upon the initiative of the President Xi Jinping. The Belt and Road Initiative is very little institutionalized, although highly ambitious in terms of geography and available resources. The Belt and Road Initiative is very important for China also from a geopolitical point of view, and namely the increase of China's influence globally. By means of the BRI, China also ensures an alternative route in terms of energy security in case any of the current maritime routes are to be blocked (for example: "The Malacca Dilemma"). "The Malacca Dilemma" was coined in 2003 by then-president Hu Jintao. Currently, most of China's imports from the Middle East and Angola are passing the Malacca Strait. It is believed that in the event of a conflict, the Malacca Strait can become a strategic asset for a rival nation to China, cutting off its primary energy resources.

The BRI does not currently have its own structure but is under the authority of a leading group formed by prominent Chinese political figures, who reports directly to the State Council of the People's Republic of China, this being a proof of the BRI importance to the government. The main investment engines for future projects are likely to be AIIB (Asia Infrastructure Investment Bank) with approximately \$100 billion in capital and Silk Road Fund with \$40 billion in capital (Bond, 2017, p.4-7).

The idea of linking the Eurasian Economic Union to the Belt and Road Initiative occurred for the first time in May 2015 and is becoming an important topic for discussion for both Russia and China. In this regard, in May 2017, a trade and economic cooperation agreement was signed between China and member states of the EEU. This agreement aims: "to improve conditions for access of goods to the China market through norms for simplification of trade procedures present in the document, increase the transparency level and improve the level of interaction across all spheres of trade cooperation" (TASS, 2018; Eurasian Economic Commision, 2018).

Although from the rhetorical point of view, the image of two great powers working together to achieve mutual economic goals exists, everything else remains confusing as to the significance and definition of this connection. Cholpon Orozobekova drew attention in this regard and stated that: "Although Chinese sources are describing this partnership as a real game changer, the integration initiative has taken no concrete steps so far; it is only in the consultation phase" (Orozobekova, 2016). Gregory Shtraks from The Jamestown Foundation was of the opinion that both: "Russia and China share a long term vision for the Eurasian region" (Shtracks, 2018), but it is to be seen how all of this will work out in the end. The fact that this linking creates so much confusion shows that with regard to Central Asia, Russia and China are trying to accommodate each other's aspirations and motivations. For the countries in the region, Russia is no longer a real candidate for economic development, while China holds all the necessary financial resources.

Although Chinese investments are overflooding, there is also the risk that states

from the Central Asian region become too dependent on China, as it is the case of Kazakhstan's energy sector (Remyga, 2018). The relation between China as an investor and the countries within the region is not always equitable. In this regard, Oleg Remyga was of the opinion that: "China usually seeks to negotiate with each partner separately because a more powerful economy inevitably shifts the power equation in its favour" (Remyga, 2018). This behavior finally led to the emergence of Sinophobic feelings of the Kazakh population (Shtraks, 2018). As a response to these concerns, the trade and economic cooperation agreement signed in May 2017 between China and member states of the EEU helped the countries from Central Asia to have a more equitable trade cooperation with China.

China and the EEU member states should take more steps towards creating a free trade area and liberalizing the capital in the area, even if this road will be a difficult one. Zachary Paikin stated for the European Council on Foreign Relations that China's involvement in Central Asia will create even more conviction that authoritarian regimes will remain in power and that the risk of revolutionary outbursts in this area will remain reduced (Paikin, 2019). Same author is of the opinion that "Russia's calls for an integrated 'Greater Eurasia' are partly a response to the launch of the BRI – an attempt by a declining power to buy time while projecting an image of itself as an equal co-architect of a fledgling Eurasian order" (Paikin, 2019).

Joseph Cheng is of the opinion that increasingly fruitful economic relations will be the basis of the future Sino-Russian relationship, which in times of tension or conflict, will have sufficient reasons to stay together (Cheng, 2016, p.257). However, Paul J Bolt and Sharyl N. Cross believe that political relations are much more important than economic ones (Bolt & Cross, 2018, p.293). Evan S. Medeiros and Michael S. Chase are also of the opinion that this economic component has lagged behind the security and political components, but that: "Their economies are complementary, with Russia supplying military equipment, energy, and raw materials, while China provides capital and consumer goods" (Chase, Medeiros, Roy, Rumer, Sutter & Weitz, 2017, p.10).

4. The cybernetic dimension

Control over information dates back in Russia to the Soviet era, when the Soviet government used the information media to influence its population (Maurer & Hinck, 2018). "Information Security Doctrine of the Russian Federation", dating back to 2000, correlates information security with internal stability, Russia playing an important role in counteracting foreign interference in this area (International Telecommunication Union, 2000).

This doctrine was replaced in 2016 with a similar one, which requested the Russian government to adopt "a national system of managing the Russian segment of the Internet" (Coalson, 2016). Among others, this doctrine includes the fighting against propaganda on the Internet, cyber espionage and cybercrime (The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, *Doctrine of Information Security of the Russian Federation*, 2016).

In Russia, there are already concerns that the government wanted to hold an increased control on the use of Internet (Coalson, 2016). Andrei Soldatov and Irina

Borogan assessed for The Guardian that "Russia has been working on incorporating elements of China's Great Firewall into the 'Red Web', the country's system of internet filtering and control, after unprecedented cyber collaboration between the countries" (Soldatov & Borogan, 2016).

In China, the "Cyber Security Law" was adopted in 2016, and came into effect upon June 1st 2017. Its main purpose is to protect China's national security. This law brings regulations on how organizations and businesses need to protect digital data, as well as instruments to protect the Internet from possible cyber-attacks.

The Sino-Russian agreement from May 2015 on cyber security is based on two major characteristics: mutual assurance of non-aggression in cyber space and support for the acquisition of cyber sovereignty (CSIS, 2015). The Arab Spring and the events in Georgia and Ukraine prompted the Russian state to expand its control over the Internet even more. In addition to the cyber-attacks of Russian hackers causing mostly physical damage (e.g: attacking critical infrastructures of other countries), Russia has also taken on a cyber-war to support and promote its own national interests in the world.

Like China, there is also a high suspicion in Russia of an extremely close link between state and hackers. It is believed that this connection is based on a tacit tolerance whereby the Russian state promises not to take punitive measures against hackers if they promise not to attack Russia or the former Soviet states (Maurer, Hinck, 2018). An exception to this rule is Ukraine, which has become the target of several attacks by alleged Russian hackers following the Ukrainian crisis. One such example is the Sandworm group, which has attacked several Ukrainian government organizations and companies since 2015, undertaking attacks on the media and causing power outages using logic bombs (Greenberg, 2018).

This method is of great help to Russian security services, because when in need of talented hackers, they will know who to call. An example is Yahoo hacking from 2014 when Russian security services allegedly hired criminal hackers to compromise the Yahoo network (Maurer, Hinck, 2018).

In terms of its global cyber-war, a good example is given by the possible influence of the US elections in 2016. By manipulating the social networks and hacking the emails of election campaign officials from the Clinton's side, Russia led a widespread misinformation campaign that led to the discreditation of the Democratic candidate Hillary Clinton (Nakashima, Harris, 2018).

With the Russian model in mind, China is also enhancing its ability to create influential campaigns by "altering information online, shaping Chinese views and potentially the views of U.S. citizens" (Fazzini, 2019). China is also viewed as a threat due to its capacity to cause temporary disruptive effects on critical infrastructure.

In relation to the non-aggression pact in the cyber space between Russia and China, an enterprise security company found that only two months after its signing, an attack based on Chinese language targeted the telecommunications and military fields in Russia, so this pact having also its limits (Wei, 2016).

The cyber cooperation between them is significant in terms of promoting cyber sovereignty in contrast to the cyber freedom supported by the US. China considers the Internet a sovereign territory of the state, and it should not be subject to foreign interference, each state having the right to control its own cyber space. In this regard, both Russia and China see potential cyber threats to internal stability in the cyberspace. China is the state that has more restrictive control over the internet compared to Russia (Bolt & Cross, 2018), but censorship and surveillance are common practices in the doctrine of both states. Both countries put pressure on the UN to adopt the "International Code of Conduct for Information Security", which would give states sovereignty over the Internet (Bolt & Cross, 2018). Moreover, the UN should establish a set of rules and resolve disputes regarding cyber space. Criticism of this project came from the United States, which sees the free flow of information as a fundamental right (Farnsworth, 2011).

During the forum on the development of security of information and communication technologies between Russia and China in February "the Russian attendees echoed the concerns brought forward by Chinese delegates about US reluctance to share its sovereignty over today's Internet, and aggressive media propaganda, meaning the incoming information from the West" (Wei, 2016). Therefore, in China and Russia there is a constant fear regarding the influence of the West over the online content, the Western model being perceived as having the potential to ultimately collapse their governments.

In terms of cyber-attacks, China is focusing mainly on theft of trade secrets. A report from a cybersecurity technology company recalled that the Chinese state has become the largest sponsor of cyber-attacks against the West (Hymas, 2018). Its attacks are aimed at companies, universities, government departments or NGOs. The same report revealed that in the first six months of 2018, 36% of attacks were targeted at technology. Attacks on biotechnology, pharmaceutical, defense, mining and transportation companies are also on the rise (Hymas, 2018)

The US Central Intelligence Agency (CIA) revealed that Russia and China are the biggest threats in terms of cyber espionage and cyber-attacks against the West (Zengerle, 2019). Dan Coats, former director of US National Intelligence said: "China, Russia, Iran, and North Korea increasingly use cyber operations to threaten both minds and machines in an expanding number of ways – to steal information, to influence our citizens, or to disrupt critical infrastructure" (Zengerle, 2019).

In this regard, an interesting article was written by Martin Feldstein, President Emeritus of the National Bureau of Economic Research, who believes that the current conflict between China and the US is not a trade war (Feldstein, 2019). It draws attention to the technological thefts undertaken by China, stating that: "Although the US has a large trade deficit with China, that is not the reason why it is imposing high tariffs on imports from China (...) The purpose of those tariffs is to induce China to end its policy of stealing US technology" (Feldstein, 2019). This was ultimately denied by the approach and focus of Donald Trump on resolving the issue of the US trade deficit with China and other countries (Palmer, 2020).

Feldstein is of the opinion that China is stealing US technology and then using it against the American companies in various parts of the world (Feldstein, 2019). Their agreement from 2015 is not enough, Chinese cyber-attacks are increasing again in the last years. (Feldstein, 2019). Consequently, in this conflict, the US wishes to force China to take seriously the cyber issues and to negotiate to this end.

52 The Romanian Journal of Society and Politics

China and Russia support each other in their talks about the cyber sovereignty and cooperate to this end. While China uses the cyber-attacks mainly for technological stealing, so with a financial purpose in mind, the attacks of Russia are aimed at promoting and defending its interests globally. In the absence of a competitive economy, the cyber war led by Russia became a method of undermining Western governments by operations of influencing. At the base of this war, the misinformation campaigns in the social media became an essential tool. In relation to this, the legendary hacker Kevin Mitnick assessed that "it's easier to manipulate people rather than technology" (Summers, 2018).

5. The Sino-Russian relations within the international organizations

The United Nations Security Council (UNSC)

Both China and Russia are members of the UN Security Council. Russia is the country that used its veto right the most, blocking no less than 100 resolutions since the creation of the council in 1945 (Council on Foreign Relations, 2018). The United States ranks second from this point of view, while China started to use the veto right more frequently in the last few years.

The Libyan crisis in 2011 was a good lesson for Russia and China, because at that time they decided to stay neutral in the UN Security Council and thus the air attacks against Libya of Muammar Gaddafi were authorised. The crisis had a direct impact on the decisions taken later on by Russia and China in the UNSC. Such an example is the veto which would have allowed the Western military intervention in Syria. China and Russia understood that, withholding the veto right as in the case of Libya, they will lose everything and will gain nothing while the West will become more and more powerful in the region (Chaziza, 2014, p.251-252). In relation to the crisis in Libya and the reactions of Russia and China, Mordechai Chaziza from The Middle East Institute considered that "NATO actions against Libya exceeded a lot their expectations. Consequently, the crisis in Libya served as a good example of exceeding the limitations of resolutions of UN Security Council (...) After being tricked once, they were not ready to be tricked again by the West in order to support the sanctions of UN Security Council or the military intervention against Syria" (Chaziza, 2014, p.252).

One can consider that the Libyan crisis is an extremely important event for the actual connection between Russia and China within the UN Security Council. The Obama administration was very disappointed by Russia and China, after the Syrian government allegedly used chemical weapons against its own citizens, a resolution that was rejected by Russia and China. Former US ambassador to the UN, Nikki Haley was saying that: "Russia and China ignore the facts and put the friends of Assad regime before our global security" (DeYoung, 2017).

The crisis in Ukraine found again China adopting a neutral position from the official standpoint but taking maximum advantage of the current situation in Ukraine. Although the EU tried to bring China on their side to put pressure on Moscow, China did not deviate from the non-intervention principle and did not get involved to this end (European Council on Foreign Relations, *Relations with China on Russia/Ukraine*,

p.48). China avoided to criticize Russia directly and withheld its vote in the UN Security Council when the resolution was voted for sanctioning the referendum in Crimea. This abstention proved once again the ability with which China is operating at the international level, without officially supporting Russia, but without giving its direct help to the West. Nonetheless, the intervention of Russia in Ukraine does not seem to have affected the relations with China. On the contrary, the sanctions imposed by the West onto Russia seem to have got the two even closer, Russia being thus pushed in the arms of China.

In relation to the North Korean issue, China considered that the Security Council: "should reward Pyongyang for the 'positive developments" (Lu, 2018), following the meeting the President of the United States, Donald J. Trump and the President of North Korea, Kim Jong-un, had. Once again, Russia was the country which backed the position of China, considering that the Security Council should send a signal to the North Korea, in support to the positive behavior showed. The United States was of a different opinion and asserted that this loosening of sanctions should occur only after the process of de-nuclearization is checked (Lu, 2018).

The South China Sea is nowadays the source of territorial and maritime disputes between China, Brunei, Malaysia, Taiwan, Philippines and Vietnam. Even if Indonesia is not officially part of these disputes. China claims there is a maritime dispute in the vicinity of Indonesia's Natuna Islands. In 2016, an international arbitral Tribunal constituted under Annex VII of UNCLOS (United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea), which judged the case brought by the Philippines regarding China's maritime claims in South China Sea, decided against China's claims. Although China is a state signatory of the UNCLOS, it assessed that the arbitral Tribunal has no jurisdiction over this dispute. Also, China shall not take part to any arbitration organised by UNCLOS. The Tribunal though invoked Annex VII of UNCLOS, which offers jurisdiction in the litigations of the South China Sea (Tudose, 2017, p.49-50). The decision of the Tribunal in relation to the historical rights of China in the South China Sea was that these rights were incompatible with the international laws: "Although Chinese navigators and fishermen, as well as those of other states, had historically made use of the islands in the South China Sea, there was no evidence that China had historically exercised exclusive control over the waters or their resources (...) there was no legal basis for China to claim historic rights to resources within the sea areas falling within the 'nine-dash line" (Permanent Court of Arbitration, 2016, p.1-2).

China rejected the Tribunal's ruling and recalled that the current disputes in the South China Sea must be resolved by bilateral agreements between the claimant states. Although Russia has avoided taking an official stance, Vladimir Putin has supported China in this dispute, stating that he opposes any interference from third parties: "We stand in solidarity and support of China's position on this issue – not to recognize the decision of this court... This is not a political position, but purely legal. It lies in the fact that any arbitration proceedings should be initiated by the disputing parties, while the arbitration court should hear the arguments and positions of the disputing parties. As you know, China did not address the Hague arbitration and no one listened to its position there" (Sputnik, 2016). Moreover, the Russian President said that Xi Jinping never asked him to comment or intervene in this dispute (Sputnik, 2016).

Apart from all these, the crisis in Venezuela found again in antithesis Russia and the US inside the UN. The US wishes the UN Security Council to demand free and fair elections in Venezuela (Nichols, 2019). On the opposite side, Russia considers that some states want to get involved in the crisis in Venezuela, but that the situation must remain under national jurisdiction (Nichols, 2019). For Russia, a military intervention on the Venezuelan soil is absolutely unacceptable (Nichols, 2019). China, Russia, but also South Africa and Equatorial Guinea have blocked the Security Council from issuing a declaration recognizing the National Assembly as the only democratically elected institution (Nichols, 2019).

Therefore, within the UN Security Council, China and Russia seem to understand each other, respect each other, and support each other when situations are convenient. They do not want to find themselves isolated in the UNSC and this would actually be their response to the France-UK-US triplet.

The Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO)

The Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) was founded in 2001 by China, Russia, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Uzbekistan and Tajikistan. The activity of this organisation was mainly focus on security and fighting the "three evils": terrorism, separatism and extremism. The separatism promoted by certain groups of the Xinjiang Uyghur population prompted China to expand cooperation with SCO partners. Turkistan Islamic Party, an extremist Islamic group founded by Uyghur jihadists in western China, is considered a terrorist group, suspected of having links with militants from Central Asia, Afghanistan or Pakistan.

Also, the Sino-Russian partnership in Central Asia was based on preventing colorful revolutions in the region, limiting the US influence, while OBOR and the EEU would shape the Eurasian plateau especially from an economic point of view: "China and Russia have jointly established the SCO as a vehicle for cooperation in Central Asia, although Russia is in favor of the CSTO because it has more influence there" (Bolt & Cross, 2018, p.293).

The organisation is traditionally dominated by China, and to a smaller degree by Russia. In an article for Jamestown Foundation, Abigail Grace noted: "Chinese official newspapers and netizens have described the organization as a forum for China to explore and implement a new model of international relations" (Grace, 2018). The organisation has an agenda based on security, economic development and humanitarian cooperation. Apart from China's interest on security, Central Asia could provide China with transportation routes for oil and gas from Central Asia to China. Also, China can use the region as an export market for its products (Gabuey, 2017). Russia's role has been extremely significant, helping China to enter this region, which had been historically dominated by Russia. Like Russia, China is not interested in changing the authoritarian regimes in these states. Russia did not feel threatened by the routes for the export of hydrocarbons from Central Asia to China. In fact, it is a better idea for these states to export to China than to Europe, where it could threaten Russia's position. SCO has been an extremely effective tool for correlating security interests for both China and Russia. China's economic ambitions were actually much bigger and were based on the creation of a SCO development bank and a SCO free trade area: "China's own goals for deepening financial ties with Central Asia came into conflict with Russia's security-centric priorities for the organization" (Grace, 2018). The Chinese projects did not turn into reality because of Russia's questioning and hesitant position. However, China has begun to provide loans to Central Asian states bilaterally through its banks, and Russia has been unable to oppose it, as it was lacking such funds to compete with Beijing (Gabuev, 2017).

In 2013, China's President Xi Jinping came up with the idea of creating the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) and infrastructure development programs were signed with Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan. Finally, Russia signed an agreement on the coordination of the "Belt and Road Initiative" with the "Eurasian Economic Union". From this point of view, the BRI is: "much more useful for promoting Beijing's geoeconomic interests than the institutionally defined SCO, in which all decisions were made strictly by consensus" (Gabuev, 2017).

India's admission to the SCO, a friend of China, was made in 2017 along with that of Pakistan, a friend of China. It is believed that India's admission will somehow limit China's rule over the SCO (Grace, 2018). As the BRI and the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB) became more developed, Russia had more and more difficulties to manage China's rise. According to Felix K. Chang, a senior fellow at the Foreign Policy Research Institute, in order to promote its interests in Central Asia, China did not necessarily need SCO anymore (Chang, 2018). Ambitious projects of development of commerce, infrastructure and investments are supported now by huge Chinese financing commitments (Gilholm, 2015).

The Shanghai Cooperation Organization still remains an organization in which Russia and China can find common interests and in which China, in particular, can promote its interests and increase global influence. Regarding both SCO and BRICS, Sarah Lain from the Lowy Institute believes that: "This demonstrates the prioritisation of Chinese foreign policy through its multilateral organisations. Thus, the hierarchy within BRICS and SCO is shifting in favour of Chinese goals" (Lain, 2015).

The author's opinion is that SCO is a successful story from a security and political point of view, while in terms of economy, it did not achieve all its goals mainly because of Russia's anxiety regarding a more pronounced role from China in a region historically under the Russian sphere of influence. Equally true is the fact that Russia does not currently have the ability to compete with China in terms of investment in the region. With China's power unchecked by Russia, the fear is that the countries within the region will become too dependent on China.

BRICS (Brazil-Russia-India-China-South Africa)

BRICS was launched in 2009 upon the initiative of Russia, and was then called BRIC, as it only included Brazil, Russia, India, China, with South Africa joining the group in 2011. The main purpose of the initiative was to create a more equitable, democratic and multipolar world order. Behind this idea was the West's continued control over the large international financial institutions. The West was also considered over-represented in the International Monetary Fund (IMF) and the World Bank.

Since its beginnings, BRICS wanted "to reform international financial institutions to create greater voice and representation for emerging economies", being united by their growth potential (Ayres, 2017). BRICS is not a political alliance or trade association, but BRICS has the potential to form an extremely powerful economic bloc. Relations between the BRICS members are based on the UN Charter, as well as other norms and principles of international law. In this regard, according to BRICS's official internet, page the following attributes remain relevant in relation to third parties: openness, solidarity, pragmatism and neutrality.

Despite the economic discrepancies or the role that BRICS members have at international level, their partnership within BRICS has developed, showing their ability to create financial institutions, like New Development Bank (NDB): "The BRICS and to a lesser extent the SCO forums have long been symbols of declining advancedeconomy dominance of international institutions and power" (Gilholm, 2015). As in the case of SCO, BRICS is becoming increasingly led by China.

For Russia and China, this powerful bloc of emerging economies is the perfect tool to show to the Western world that the developing countries are not secluded. But not everything is perfect within BRICS, because India is also a member, a country which is often in disagreement with China or the other way around (Stratfor, 2017). Tensions between them were intense at the start of Xiamen summit in 2017 after Chinese and Indian troops were on the verge of a conflict over a territory claimed by China and Bhutan in Doklam plateau. More recently, the China-India skirmishes which started in May 2020 and led to the death of 20 Indian soldiers in June 2020 made the bilateral relations between them extremely tense. The opinion of Alyssa Ayres from the Council on Foreign Relations is that: "It's hard, thus, for the BRICS to maintain a unified agenda beyond noncontroversial subjects when two of the organization's five members have a history of conflict that still flares occasionally into the outrightly adversarial" (Ayres, 2017). However, the author opinion is that regional security is a secondary goal in the BRICS agenda. Moreover, China cannot permit the BRICS disappearance because it will be a heavy blow to China's foreign policy. And Russia, which is in good terms with both India and China, is often found in the position to bring balance in the relationship between the two.

It is well known that BRICS has a goal of rebalancing and challenging the current world order. This idea can be supported by figures too. The BRICS member states hold about 43% of the global population, generate about 23% of gross domestic product worldwide and have contributed more than 50% to global economic growth over the past 10 years (BRICS, 2017). However, the fact that the only tangible project was New Development Bank says a lot about the potential of BRICS to challenge the global order as it is today. The consensus is quite difficult to be reached which makes it difficult for the five states to work together, thus creating a bottleneck within BRICS. In regards to Russia, Paul J. Bolt and Sharyl N. Cross considered that despite its rhetoric: "it does not offer a clearly defined alternative vision to the current order" (Bolt & Cross, 2018, p.300).

The call for multilateralism belonged to China at the last summit, denouncing the economic protectionism promoted by the Donald Trump administration. South African President, Cyril Ramaphosa, said that: "We felt we need to do everything we can to strengthen the multilateral trade system which is now under attack. There are many attempts to weaken it" (Monteiro, Mbatha, 2018).

Although, there is support for some of the Russian and Chinese positions, it should be noted that BRICS members are sovereign nations and will never accept being pressured to take part in any conflict or dispute. In this regard, China or Russia should not think that BRICS members will take any stance against the US, for example.

The Chinese economy is dependent on exports and will do everything to fight economic protectionism overseas. China will try to bring other countries by its side, and BRICS seems to serve this purpose wonderfully. At the June 2018 meeting in Pretoria, the BRICS ministers reiterated their commitment to multilateralism: "The Ministers pledged their support to efforts towards making global governance more representative with greater participation of emerging markets and developing countries in global decision making" (BRICS, 2018).

6. Conclusions

When talking about Sino-Russian relations, the military dimension is an extremely complicated one. This is due to more complex and advanced military instruments than ever before. In this analysis, we found out that Russia and China hold the necessary means to improve their military cooperation, with positive results like military agreements, military training of Chinese personnel or combined military exercises. Whilst Russia and China do not see each other as potential enemies, they both take decisions and modernize their militaries, having the US military actions and developments in mind. Although the official rhetoric of the three countries does not seek to alarm, the reality is vastly different, each of the three being in a total race for global militarization. From a military point of view, the perspectives are in favor of China if we are to compare it to Russia, but Russia will also remain a military force for the following decades. This is thanks to its natural resources, advanced military technologies which it produces, as well as for the impressive nuclear arsenal which it still holds.

From an economic standpoint, China and Russia have an asymmetrical relation, Russia not being well-positioned in relation to China. Nonetheless, in the last years, the economic relations between the two became more comprehensive. Russia is an important energy and military technology provider while China is selling its manufactured products in Russia. The economic sanctions enforced onto Russia by the West were a good chance for China to demand "friendly prices", in exchange for a retail market for the Russian exports. The Chinese investors were also attracted once the economic barriers were reduced and subsequently made investments in the railway and telecommunications areas. However, the Russian needs are not fully satisfied economically by the relation with China. At a first glance, the situation seems suitable for Chinese as well as for the Russians, a "win-win" strategy that China is promoting globally.

In the UN Security Council, Russia and China are actually searching for mutual support with the goal of not finding themselves isolated. Regarding the issues that

target the change of regimes in the world, there are low chances that Russia and China will be given a favorable vote in the UNSC anymore. That is because it was proven that they will increase the risks even more and will cause more suffering and instability in the local populations (The Department of Foreign Affairs of the European Union, 2013). Along these lines, some hidden interests could include the defense of their allies and regimes and the protection of their own national interests, be they economic or strategic.

BRICS and SCO are for both China and Russia efficient tools for promoting the national interests and ways to increase their influence at the international level. While SCO has the great benefit of protecting and defending Central Asia, as well as being a necessary mechanism in terms of Sino-Russian commitment in the region, BRICS has the role of protecting the multilateral commercial system and, also, of creating a more representative global governance. However, with the exception of the NDB, there are few tools at the disposal of BRICS to reach the objectives it set up. And, according to most research, Russia is in an inferior position in relation to China in BRICS and SCO.

Following the above-mentioned analysis, we can conclude that China is the one holding the reels in the bilateral relation with Russia. In spite of the rhetoric about equality, China is in a favorable position vis-à-vis Russia when we talk about their economies, military prospects or the influence in BRICS and SCO. China's needs are linked to hydrocarbons and advanced Russian military technology. Russia needs China as an economic partner following the economic sanctions imposed by the EU and the US. It also needs the Chinese retail market and investments from the Chinese businessmen for the development of the Arctic area and the Russian Far East.

Russia is not in the position to deal with the economic requirements coming from Central Asian states or the former Soviet states, so that China is starting step by step to take its place and fill that gap. Russia still has a significant nuclear arsenal and could therefore still be considered a major global player, but it is a declining power by all other measures. Its military efforts can no longer be easily sustained by a less modernized and digitalized economy. The innovations regarding cyber capabilities and military endeavors are also worth mentioning, given that they help increase its influence internationally, in the absence of economic arguments.

Despite the apparent suitable relation and immediate positive results, there is a high risk that in the long-term Russia will feel exploited in the relation and hold less and less instruments to control China on each pillar of their relation. As it has been shown, China is in a superior position economically, is gaining more weight militarily and is dominant in SCO and BRICS compared to Russia. However, until the normalization of the relations between Russia and the West, we will continue to witness the consequences of what the two have called the best relation in history.

References

Westcott, Ben (2018, April 6). China says relations with Russia at ,best level in history'. CNN: https://edition.cnn.com/2018/04/06/asia/russia-china-relations-us-intl/index.html

Ganguly, Sumit (2020, July 16). To Fight China, India Needs to Forget Russia. Foreign Policy: https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/07/16/india-fighting-china-means-forgetting-russia/

Hille, Kathrin; Manson, Katrina; Foy, Henry; Shepherd, Christian (2020, July 27). US urged to exploit cracks in Russia-China relationship. Financial Times: https://www.ft.com/content/b59bd581-a9f8-4415-9be6-4dff722e87a9

Lukin, Alexander. China and Russia: The New Rapprochement. Polity Press, 2018.

Ying, Fu (February 2016): How China Sees Russia. Foreign Affairs: https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2015-12-14/how-china-sees-russia

Trenin, Dmitri (2018, September 12). Entente Is What Drives Sino-Russian Ties. Carnegie Moscow Center: https://carnegie.ru/2018/09/12/entente-is-what-drives-sino-russian-ties-pub-77235

Bekkevold, Jo Inge; Lo, Bobo. Sino-Russian Relations in the 21st Century. Palgrave Macmillan, 2018.

Cheng, Joseph Yu-shek. China's Foreign Policy: Challenges and Prospects. World Scientific Publishing, 2016

Kaczmarski, Marcin. Russia-China Relations in the Post-Crisis International Order. Routledge, 2015.

Gabuev, Alexander (2018, September 24). Why Russia and China Are Strengthening Security Ties. Carnegie Moscow Center: https://carnegie.ru/2018/09/24/why-russia-and-china-are-strengthening-security-ties-pub-77333

Chandran, Nyshka (2018, September 14). ,Serious' rivalry still drives China-Russia relations despite improving ties. CNBC: https://www.cnbc.com/2018/09/14/ china-russia-ties--more-rivalry-than-allaince.html

Osborn, Andrew (2018, September 11). China's Xi calls for Moscow and Beijing to unite to fight protectionism. Reuters: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-russia-china-xi/chinas-xi-calls-for-moscow-and-beijing-to-unite-to-fight-protectionism-idUSKCN1LR11V

Reevell, Patrick (2018, October 19). Russian President Vladimir Putin says US dominance is ending after mistakes ,typical of an empire'. ABC News:

https://abcnews.go.com/International/putin-us-dominance-ending-mistakestypical-empire/story?id=58611354 Karlin, Anatoly (2014, May 30). A Very Brief History of China-Russia Relations. Anatoly Karlin: https://akarlin.com/2014/05/a-very-brief-history-of-chineserussian-relations/

United Nations (1997, May 20). Russian-Chinese Joint Declaration on a Multipolar World and the Establishment of a New International Order, adopted in Moscow on 23 April 1997. United Nations: https://www.un.org/documents/ga/docs/52/plenary/a52-153.htm

Yang, Zi (2018, September 17th). Vostok 2018: Russia and China's Diverging Common Interests. The Diplomat: https://thediplomat.com/2018/09/vostok-2018-russia-and-chinas-diverging-common-interests/

Osborn, Andrew (2018, September 11). Russia starts biggest war games since Soviet fall near China. Reuters: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-russiaexercises-vostok/russia-starts-biggest-war-games-since-soviet-fall-near-chinaidUSKCN1LR146

Huang, Kristin (2018, September 17). China declares Vostok 2018 war games a success as troops are 'toughened up for battle'. South China Morning Post:

https://www.scmp.com/news/china/military/article/2164592/china-declares-vostok-2018-war-games-success-troops-are

Morgan, Wesley (2018, September 16). Russia's military dalliance with China. Politico: https://www.politico.eu/article/russia-china-military-dalliance-war-games/

US Department of Defense (2018, January 19). DoD Official: National Defense Strategy Will Enhance Deterrence. US Department Defense:

https://dod.defense.gov/News/Article/Article/1419045/dod-officialnational-defense-strategy-will-enhance-deterrence/

Goldrick, James (2017, July 10). Exercise Joint Sea 2017:A new step in Russo-Chinese naval cooperation? The Interpreter: https://www.lowyinstitute.org/theinterpreter/exercise-joint-sea-2017-new-step-russo-chinese-naval-cooperation

Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (2019). SIPRI Military Expenditure Database. SIPRI: https://www.sipri.org/databases/milex

Global Firepower (2019). Military Strength Ranking. Global Firepower: https://www.globalfirepower.com/countries-listing.asp

Stockholm International Peace Research Institute. SIPRI YEARBOOK 2018: Armaments, Disarmament and International Security. SIPRI, 2018.

Kashin, Vasily (2018, December 21). Russian-Chinese Security Cooperation and Military-to-Military Relations. Italian Institute for International Political Studies: https://www.ispionline.it/en/pubblicazione/russian-chinese-security-cooperationand-military-military-relations-21828 Indeo, Fabio (2018, December 21). Russia-China military cooperation in Central Asia: A Temporary Convergence of Strategic Interests. Italian Institute for International Political Studies: https://www.ispionline.it/en/pubblicazione/russia-china-military-cooperation-central-asia-temporary-convergence-strategic-interests-21832

Gabuev, Alexander (2017, June 23). Bigger, Not Better: Russia Makes the SCO a Useless Club. Carnegie Moscow Center: https://carnegie.ru/commentary/71350

The Eurasian Times (2020, August 6). Egypt Sidelines Rafale Jets For SU-35s; Claims Only Russian Jets Can Match US/Israeli War Planes. The Eurasian Times: https://eurasiantimes.com/egypt-dumps-rafale-jets-for-su-35s-says-only-russian-jetscan-match-us-israeli-war-planes/

Gady, F.S. (2019, April 17). Russia Completes Delivery of 24 Su-35 Fighter Jets to China. The Diplomat: https://thediplomat.com/2019/04/russia-completes-delivery-of-24-su-35-fighter-jets-to-china/

Gady, F.S. (2018, July 26). China's Military Accepts First S-400 Missile Air Defense Regiment From Russia. The Diplomat: https://thediplomat.com/2018/07/ chinas-military-accepts-first-s-400-missile-air-defense-regiment-from-russia/

Al Jazeera (2019, September 15). Turkey: Russian S-400 missile system operational in April 2020. Al Jazeera: https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/9/15/ turkey-russian-s-400-missile-system-operational-in-april-2020

Gearan, A.; Sonne, P.; Morello, C. (2019, February 1). U.S. to withdraw from nuclear arms control treaty with Russia, raising fears of a new arms race. The Washington Post: https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/us-to-withdraw-from-nuclear-arms-control-treaty-with-russia-says-russian-violations-render-the-cold-war-agreement-moot/2019/02/01/84dc0db6-261f-11e9-ad53-824486280311_story. html

US Department of Defense (February 2018). NUCLEAR POSTURE REVIEW. US Department of Defense, 1-100.

Rose, Frank A. (2018, June 21). Russian and Chinese nuclear arsenals: Posture, proliferation, and the future of arms control. Brookings:

https://www.brookings.edu/testimonies/russian-and-chinese-nuclear-arsenals-posture-proliferation-and-the-future-of-arms-control/

Troianovski, Anton (2019, February 2). Following U.S., Putin suspends nuclear pact and promises new weapons. The Washinton Post: https://www.washingtonpost. com/world/following-us-putin-suspends-nuclear-pact-and-promises-new-weapons/2019/02/02/8160c78e-26e3-11e9-ad53-824486280311_story.html

Burns, Robert (2018, August 14). Mattis: US needs Space Force to counter Russia, China. Military Times: https://www.militarytimes.com/news/yourmilitary/2018/08/14/mattis-us-needs-space-force-to-counter-russia-china/

Mittal, Vikram (2021, January 17). Why President-Elect Biden Will Likely Keep

The Space Force. Forbes: https://www.forbes.com/sites/vikrammittal/2021/01/17/why-president-elect-biden-will-likely-keep-the-space-force/?sh=1451219a7576

Zhen, Liu (2018, August 11). US's ambitious Space Force plan takes rivalry with China and Russia out of this world. South China Morning Post:

https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/2159249/us-sends-rivals-china-and-russia-orbit-ambitious-space

Seidel, Jamie (2018, December 18). China, Russia reveal secret test to 'heat' atmosphere and jam signals such as GPS. News.com.au:

https://www.news.com.au/technology/innovation/military/china-russiareveal-secret-test-to-heat-atmosphere-and-jam-signals-such-as-gps/news-story/98b6 77728ada6874acd8ec41492a91b0

Tudose, Razvan (May 2017). The struggle for power and China-US relationsin the South China Sea. AAU Library, 1-89.

Barnett, A. Doak (1986). Ten Years After Mao. Foreign Affairs: https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/asia/1986-09-01/ten-years-after-mao

Johnston, Matthew (2018, October 15). The Post-Soviet Union Russian Economy. Investopedia: https://www.investopedia.com/articles/investing/012116/russian-economy-collapse-soviet-union.asp

Popov V.; Sundaram J. K. (2017, June 10). What Explains the Post-Soviet Russian Economic Collapse? The Wire: https://thewire.in/economy/post-soviet-russian-economic-collapse

Zhou, C; Xiao, B. (2018, December 1). China's 40 years of economic reform that opened the country up and turned it into a superpower. Australian Broadcasting Corporation: https://www.abc.net.au/news/2018-12-01/40-years-of-reform-that-transformed-china-into-a-superpower/10573468

China Daily (2019, January 10). China-Russia bilateral trade surpasses \$100b record high. China Daily: http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201901/10/WS5c3702efa3106c65c34e3bfe.html

TASS (2018, September 27). Russian government plans to increase trade with China to \$200bln by 2024. TASS: http://tass.com/economy/1023271

Trenin, Dmitri. (February 2012). True partners? How Russia and China see each other. Center for European Reform, 1-29.

Hess, Maximilian (2018, May 16). China Has Decided Russia Is Too Risky an Investment. Foreign Policy: https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/05/16/china-hasdecided-russia-is-too-risky-an-investment/

Eurasianet (2018, October 16). Moscow not worried about trade disparity with China. Eurasianet: https://eurasianet.org/moscow-not-worried-about-trade-disparity-

with-china-russian-scholar

Zheng, Sarah (2018, August 15). Russia offers 2.5 million acres of land to Chinese farmers, but will it ease Beijing's soybean shortage? South China Morning Post: https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy-defence/article/2159713/ russia-offers-25-million-acres-land-chinese-farmers

Kulintsev, Yury (2018, June 7). Putin's Visit to China: What Next for Sino-Russian Relations? Italian Institute for International Political Studies: https://www.ispionline. it/it/pubblicazione/putins-visit-china-what-next-sino-russian-relations-20745

Cunningham, Nick (2018, December 27). Why Russia Isn't Worried About Lower Oil Prices. OilPrice: https://oilprice.com/Energy/Oil-Prices/Why-Russia-Isnt-Worried-About-Lower-Oil-Prices.html

Chossudovsky, Michel (2018, August 21). Gold Reserves built by Russia, China and Turkey. The Real Agenda News: https://real-agenda.com/gold-reserves-russia-china-turkey/

US Energy Information Administration (2017, October 31). Russia. EIA: https://www.eia.gov/beta/international/analysis.php?iso=RUS

US Energy Information Administration (2020, September 30). China. EIA: https://www.eia.gov/beta/international/analysis.php?iso=CHN

Enerdata: https://yearbook.enerdata.net/

World Trade Organization: https://www.wto.org/english/thewto_e/ countries_e/russia_e.htm

World Trade Organization: https://www.wto.org/english/thewto_e/ countries_e/china_e.htm

Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development: http://www.oecd. org/russia/

Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development: http://www.oecd. org/china/

Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China (2018, September 11). China, Russia agree to advance sub-national cooperation. FMPRC: https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/zxxx_662805/t1594331.shtml

Russia-China Investment Fund: http://rcif.com/

Onuchin, Igor (2019, January 19). Cross-border bridge connecting Russia & China to open in 2020. Russia Today: https://www.rt.com/business/449194-russia-china-cross-border-bridge/

Ministry of Commerce of the People's Republic of China (2018, September 14). Regular Press Conference of the Ministry of Commerce (September 13, 2018).

Ministry of Commerce of the People's Republic of China: http://english.mofcom.gov.cn/article/newsrelease/press/201809/20180902787661.shtml

Miracola, Sergio; Ambrosetti, Eleonora Tafuro (2018, September 12). Russia and China Have a Message for the West. ISPI: https://www.ispionline.it/en/pubblicazione/russia-and-china-have-message-west-21223

Doff, N.; Andrianova A. (2019, January 10). Russia Buys Quarter of World Yuan Reserves in Shift From Dollar. Bloomberg: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-01-09/russia-boosted-yuan-euro-holdings-as-it-dumped-dollars-in-2018

Wallace, Charles (2018, August 14). Are Russia And China Trying To Kill The Dollar? Forbes: https://www.forbes.com/sites/charleswallace1/2018/08/14/are-russia-and-china-trying-to-kill-king-dollar/#132925279488

Yeung, Karen (2018, November 22). China and Russia look to ditch dollar with new payments system in move to avoid sanctions. South China Morning Post: https://www.scmp.com/economy/china-economy/article/2174453/china-and-russia-look-ditch-dollar-new-payments-system-move

Xinhua (2018, September 12). Xi calls for strengthening cooperation in Northeast Asia for regional peace, prosperity. XinhuaNet: http://www.xinhuanet. com/english/2018-09/12/c_137463453.htm

Goble, Paul (2017, March 4). Foreword — Decline, Decay and Disintegration: Russia's Future in the 21st Century. The Jamestown Foundation: https://jamestown. org/program/foreword-decline-decay-disintegration-russias-future-21st-century/

World Bank Group. (November 2018). PRESERVING STABILITY; DOUBLING GROWTH; HALVING POVERTY - HOW? World Bank Group, 1-58.

The World Bank (2018, October 11). The World Bank in Russia. The World Bank: https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/russia/overview

The World Bank (2019, October 1). The World Bank in China. The World Bank: https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/china/overview

President of Russia (2018, May 7). The President signed Executive Order On National Goals and Strategic Objectives of the Russian Federation through to 2024. President of Russia: http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/57425

Eberstadt, Nicholas (2016, September 13). Demography and Human Resources: Unforgiving Constraints for a Russia in Decline. The Jamestown Foundation: https://jamestown.org/program/demography-human-resources-unforgiving-constraints-russia-decline/

National Development and Reform Commission (People's Republic of China): http://en.ndrc.gov.cn/policyrelease/

Bond, Ian. (March, 2017). The EU, the Eurasian Economic Union and One Belt, One Road: Can they work together? Centre for European Reform, p.1-14.

Eurasian Economic Commision (2018, May 17). Agreement signed on trade and economic cooperation between EAEU and PRC. Eurasian Economic Commision: http://www.eurasiancommission.org/en/nae/news/Pages/17-05-2018-5.aspx

TASS (2018, May 17). EAEU, China sign trade and economic cooperation agreement. TASS: https://tass.com/economy/1004712

Shtraks, Gregory (2018, June 19). Next Steps in the Merger of the Eurasian Economic Union and the Belt and Road Initiative. The Jamestown Foundation: https://jamestown.org/program/next-steps-in-the-merger-of-the-eurasian-economic-union-and-the-belt-and-road-initiative/

Orozobekova, Cholpon (2016, November 9). Can China's Ambitious OBOR Mesh With Russian Plans in Eurasia? The Diplomat: https://thediplomat. com/2016/11/can-chinas-ambitious-obor-mesh-with-russian-plans-in-eurasia/

Paikin, Zachary (2019, February 21). Russia's pivot to the east: Where does it leave the EU? European Council on Foreign Relations:

https://www.ecfr.eu/article/commentary_russias_pivot_to_the_east_where_ does_it_leave_the_eu

Remyga, Oleg (2019, November 9). Linking the Eurasian Economic Union and China's Belt and Road. Reconnecting Asia: https://reconnectingasia.csis.org/analysis/entries/linking-eurasian-economic-union-and-chinas-belt-and-road/

Davlashyan, N. & Tidey, A. (2019, February 2). Russia unveils €390 billion plan to overhaul its economy. Euronews: https://www.euronews.com/2019/02/11/russiaunveils-390-billion-plan-to-overhaul-its-economy?fbclid=IwAR17nboz1-8yiid2WwN E2jtoQr1nO03OVUJAkOES4ezMopZB9h8a2MkH8OU

Bolt, Paul J.; Cross, Sharyl N. China, Russia, and Twenty-First Century Global Geopolitics. Oxford University Press, 2018.

Weitz, Richard; Sutter, Robert; Roy, J. Stapleton; Rumer, Eugene; Chase, Michael S.; Medeiros, Evan S. (2017, July 10th). Russia-China Relations: Assessing Common Ground and Strategic Fault Lines. NBR Special Report no. 66, p.1-64.

International Telecommunication Union (2008, December 29). INFORMATION SECURITY DOCTRINE OF THE RUSSIAN FEDERATION: https://www. itu.int/en/ITU-D/Cybersecurity/Documents/National_Strategies_Repository/ Russia_2000.pdf

Maurer, Tim; Hinck, Garrett (2018, December 21). Russia's Cyber Strategy. Italian Institute for International Political Studies: https://www.ispionline.it/en/pubblicazione/russias-cyber-strategy-21835

Coalson, Robert (2016, December 6). New Kremlin Information-Security Doctrine Calls For ,Managing' Internet In Russia. Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty: https://www.rferl.org/a/russia-information-security-internet-freedomeconcerns/28159130.html

The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation (2016, December 5). Doctrine of Information Security of the Russian Federation. The Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation: http://www.mid.ru/en/foreign_policy/official_documents/-/asset_publisher/CptICkB6BZ29/content/id/2563163

Soldatov, Andrei; Borogan, Irina (2016, November 29). Putin brings China's Great Firewall to Russia in cybersecurity pact. The Guardian: https://www.theguardian. com/world/2016/nov/29/putin-china-internet-great-firewall-russia-cybersecurity-pact

Center for Strategic & International Studies (2019). Significant Cyber Incidents. CSIS: https://www.csis.org/programs/cybersecurity-and-governance/technologypolicy-program/other-projects-cybersecurity

Center for Strategic & International Studies (2015). Sino-Russian Cybersecurity Agreement 2015. CSIS: https://www.csis.org/blogs/strategic-technologies-blog/ sino-russian-cybersecurity-agreement-2015

Greenberg, Andy (2018, August 22). The Untold Story of NotPetya, the Most Devastating Cyberattack in History. Wired: https://www.wired.com/story/notpetya-cyberattack-ukraine-russia-code-crashed-the-world/

Nakashima, Ellen; Harris, Shane (July 14, 2018). How the Russians hacked the DNC and passed its emails to WikiLeaks. The Washington Post: https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/how-the-russians-hacked-the-dnc-and-passed-its-emails-to-wikileaks/2018/07/13/af19a828-86c3-11e8-8553-a3ce89036c78_story.html

Wei, Yuxi (2016, June 21). China-Russia Cybersecurity Cooperation: Working Towards Cyber-Sovereignty. The Henry M. Jackson School of International Studies: https://jsis.washington.edu/news/china-russia-cybersecurity-cooperation-workingtowards-cyber-sovereignty/

Fazzini, Kate (2019, January 29). China and Russia could disrupt US energy infrastructure, intelligence report warns on heels of Huawei indictments. CNBC: https://www.cnbc.com/2019/01/29/china-russia-could-disrupt-us-infrastructure-with-cyber-attacks-odni.html

Farnsworth, Timothy (2011, November 2). China and Russia Submit Cyber Proposal. Arms Control Association: https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2011_11/ China_and_Russia_Submit_Cyber_Proposal

Bolt J. Paul; Cross N. Sharyl (2018, March 12). The China-Russia security relationship. The Asia Dialogue: http://theasiadialogue.com/2018/03/12/the-chinese-russian-security-relationship/

Hymas, Charles (2018, October 9). China is ahead of Russia as ,biggest state sponsor of cyber-attacks on the West'. The Telegraph:

https://www.telegraph.co.uk/technology/2018/10/09/china-ahead-russiabiggest-state-sponsor-cyber-attacks-west/?fbclid=IwAR2a9kKaAfRQ7OtlkZDKu0S EpQ6tBahviPHPgszFh9paJv6qqmdtuZZ9VJg

Zengerle, Patricia (2019, January 30). CIA Says China, Russia Pose Biggest Cyber Attack Threats to U.S. Insurance Journal: https://www.insurancejournal.com/news/ national/2019/01/30/516177.htm

Feldstein, Martin (2019, January 29). There Is No Sino-American Trade War. Project Syndicate: https://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/real-purpose-of-us-china-tariffs-not-trade-deficit-by-martin-feldstein-2019-01

Summers, Timothy (2018, July 27). How the Russian government used disinformation and cyber warfare in 2016 election – an ethical hacker explains. The Conversation: http://theconversation.com/how-the-russian-government-used-disinformation-and-cyber-warfare-in-2016-election-an-ethical-hacker-explains-99989

Palmer, Doug (2020, June 10). Why Trump lost his battle against the trade deficit. Politico: https://www.politico.com/news/2020/10/06/trump-trade-deficit-426805

Council on Foreign Relations (2018, September 24). The UN Security Council. CFR: https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/un-security-council

Chaziza, M. (2014). Soft Balancing Strategy in the Middle East: Chinese and Russian Vetoes in the United Nations Security Council in the Syria Crisis. China Report, Vol.50(3), p.243-258.

European Council on Foreign Relations (2015). 48 - Relations with China on Russia/Ukraine. ECFR: https://www.ecfr.eu/scorecard/2015/china/48

DeYoung, Karen (2017, February 28). Russia, China veto at U.N. on Syria chemical weapons is 'outrageous,' U.S. says. The Washington Post:

https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/russia-china-vetoat-un-on-syria-chemical-weapons-is-outrageous-us-says/2017/02/28/c69adcf4-fdeb-11e6-99b4-9e613afeb09f_story.html

Lu, Zhenhua (2018, September 28). US clashes with China and Russia over North Korea sanctions during UN talk. South China Morning Post:

https://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/2166081/united-nations-us-odds-china-russia-over-north-korea-sanctions

Permanent Court of Arbitration. (2016, July 12). PRESS RELEASE: THE SOUTH CHINA SEA ARBITRATION (THE REPUBLIC OF THE PHILIPPINES V. THE PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC OF CHINA). Permanent Court of Arbitration: https://www.pcacases.com/web/sendAttach/1801

Sputnik (2016, September 5). Russia Supports China's Stance on South China Sea. Sputnik International: https://sputniknews.com/world/201609051044988523-

68 The Romanian Journal of Society and Politics

russia-china-putin/

Nichols, Michelle (2019, February 9). U.S. and Russia push rival United Nations actions on Venezuela. Reuters: https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-venezuela-politics-un/u-s-and-russia-push-rival-united-nations-actions-on-venezuela-idUKKCN1PY0IT

Grace, Abigail (2018, June 19). The Lessons China Taught Itself: Why the Shanghai Cooperation Organization Matters. The Jamestown Foundation: https://jamestown.org/program/the-lessons-china-taught-itself-why-the-shanghai-cooperation-organization-matters/

Chang, Felix K. (2018, September 27). Organization of Rivals: Limits of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization. Foreign Policy Research Institute: https://www.fpri.org/article/2018/09/organization-of-rivals-limits-of-the-shanghai-cooperation-organization/

Gilholm, Andrew (2015, July 2). A Dragon In The Room At The BRICS And SCO Summits. Forbes: https://www.forbes.com/sites/riskmap/2015/07/02/a-dragon-in-the-room-at-the-brics-and-sco-summits/#6b385c1523f5

Lain, Sarha (2015, July 17). Russia gives way to China in BRICS and SCO. Lowy Institute: https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/russia-gives-way-china-brics-and-sco

Ayres, Alyssa (2017, August 31). How the BRICS Got Here. Council on Foreign Relations: https://www.cfr.org/expert-brief/how-brics-got-here

Stratfor (2017, September 2). For China, BRICS Is a Means to an End. Stratfor: https://worldview.stratfor.com/article/china-brics-means-end

Monteiro, A.; Mbatha, A. (2018, July 27). China, BRICS Push to Shift World Order Amid Trade Threats. Bloomberg: https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2018-07-27/china-brics-push-to-shift-world-order-amid-trump-trade-threats

BRICS: http://infobrics.org/page/history-of-brics/

BRICS (2017): https://www.brics2017.org/english/aboutbrics/brics/

BRICS (2018, June 4). Meeting of The Brazil, Russia, India, China and South Africa (BRICS) Ministers of Foreign Affairs / International Relations 4 June 2018, Pretoria, South Africa. BRICS: http://infobrics.org/document/90/

Policy Department. (March 2013). The Positions of Russia and China at the UN Security Council in the Light of Recent Crises. European Parliament, 1-37.